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A	Call	From	Tokyo	
	
During	a	recent	conference	call	with	our	Japanese	fund	manager	we	discussed	a	number	of	
issues	regarding	Japan	that,	given	the	lack	of	clarity	offered	to	us	by	western	media,	I	felt	
might	 be	 of	 interest	 to	 you.	 The	 following	 note	 is	 based	 upon	 the	 narrative	 of	 that	
conversation.	
	
We	have	 just	 been	 through	 a	 particularly	 challenging	 period	 during	which	 Japan	was	
used	like	an	ATM	by	foreign	investors	as	they	took	profits	during	the	issues	in	Asia	at	
the	start	of	2016.	Alongside	this	Sovereign	Wealth	funds	began	to	feel	the	strain	due	to	
their	geared	position	 in	 the	oil	price,	 resulting	 in	a	 selling	pressure	on	 their	 Japanese	
holdings.	This	period	of	volatility	seems	to	have	settled	and	we	expect	focus	to	return	to	
earnings	and	fundamentals.		
	
Currently	there	is	significant	media	coverage	hinting	towards	an	impending	recession	in	
Japan.	This	is	not	accurate.	In	fact	domestically,	Japan	is	performing	relatively	well.	At	a	
corporate	 level	 capital	 expenditure	 is	 at	 its	 highest	 level	 in	 years,	 earnings	 are	 also	
growing	and	the	implications	of	inheritance	tax	changes	are	beginning	to	have	an	effect.	
Japan	is	not	going	into	a	recession,	however,	it	situation	is	not	positive	either.	In	other	
words	the	outlook	is	stable	but	not	growing.		
	
The	conservative	culture	 in	Japan	has	a	habit	of	creating	a	negative	shockwave	within	
the	media,	amplifying	itself	particularly	in	the	West.	Companies	in	Japan	are	reluctant	to	
revise	 their	 earnings,	 despite	 beating	 expectations	 significantly.	 As	 a	 result	 great	
investment	opportunities	are	consistently	going	unnoticed	by	 investors	sitting	 in	Wall	
Street.		
	
With	regards	to	the	deferral	of	the	consumption	tax,	it	is	often	inferred	that	this	setback	
will	 cause	 a	 loss	 for	 Abe	 in	 upcoming	 elections.	 This	 too	 is	 wide	 of	 the	 mark.	 Since	
completing	his	alterations	to	the	constitution	regarding	defence,	and	leading	the	restart	
of	nuclear	power	last	year,	popularity	has	been	rising	in	Japan	for	Abe	currently.	That	
said,	there	were	demonstrations	on	the	streets	during	these	times	of	political	change,	an	
event	unheard	of	in	Japan	since	the	60s.	The	people	were	not	happy	with	these	changes,	
but	 once	 completed	 Abe’s	 ratings	 have	 climbed	 to	 their	 current	 position	 of	 56%.	
Moreover,	on	the	ground	it	would	seem	that	the	people	of	Japan	are	not	concerned	by	
the	prospect	of	a	rise	in	consumption	tax,	so	long	as	this	capital	is	used	to	reinvigorate	
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the	 pension	 system	 and	 guarantee	 healthcare	 for	 the	 elderly.	 These	 are	 the	 major	
concerns	for	Mr	&	Mrs	Watanabe.	They	want	to	know	that	their	future	is	secure.	
	
The	 impact	 of	 negative	 interest	 rates	 has	 been	 similarly	 misunderstood	 in	 Japan.	
Despite	the	new	changes	resulting	in	Banks	being	charged	on	deposits	at	the	BOJ	this	is	
not	the	main	fear	of	the	banks.	The	main	concern	lies	with	the	second	derivative	of	this	
change.	Due	to	the	lower	rates,	Mr	&	Mrs	Watanabe	are	refinancing	their	home	to	access	
these	 new	 low	 interest	 rates.	 In	 turn	 this	 reduces	 the	 level	 of	 income	 for	 the	 banks	
where	previously	they	could	achieve	significant	income	at	low	risk.	Loan	defaults	are	at	
record	lows	and	can	only	foreseeably	increase	from	this	point.	The	mortgage	market	in	
Japan	has	two	options,	35	year	fixed	rates	and	short-term	variable	rates.	About	50%	of	
the	market	lies	within	the	short-term	option	and	it	is	here	that	the	banks	are	having	the	
biggest	issue.	The	refinancing	of	mortgages	to	lock	the	debt	in	at	these	record	low	rates	
for	35	years	 is	having	 the	biggest	 impact	on	 the	 income	of	 the	banking	sector	not	 the	
negative	 rates	 on	 deposit.	 Furthermore	 due	 to	 the	 net	 cash	 position	 of	 such	 a	 large	
proportion	of	the	companies	in	Japan,	corporate	debt	does	not	hold	the	same	financial	
interest	as	it	does	for	banks	in	other	parts	of	the	world.		
	
As	 our	 Japanese	 fund	manager	 has	 always	 iterated,	 the	 core	 problem	 in	 Japan	 is	 the	
velocity	 of	 money.	 The	 older	 generation	 and	 corporations	 hold	 huge	 proportions	 of	
Japan’s	 capital.	 However,	 aforementioned	 changes	 to	 inheritance	 tax	 to	 stimulate	
transferring	 of	 wealth	 came	 into	 play	 in	 January.	 We	 are	 starting	 to	 see	 some	
improvement	with	the	gradual	movement	of	cash	out	of	banks	and	into	NISA	accounts.		
	
Alongside	this	on	a	corporate	level	the	capital	expenditure	is	improving.	This	drip	feed	
into	the	market	is	beginning	to	align	itself	with	the	shifts	in	ownership	as	the	younger	
generation	 begins	 to	 take	 control.	 That	 said,	 the	 deflationary	 mindset	 of	 the	 older	
generation	whom	have	suffered	for	the	past	20	years	are	not	willing	to	change	quickly.	
It	 will	 take	 time	 for	 the	 full	 impact	 of	 these	 changes	 of	 sentiment	 to	 take	 place.	
Furthermore,	 the	 fears	 touted	 in	 the	media	 that	 the	 drop	 in	 yen	 value	will	 seriously	
impact	 Japanese	 exporters	 are	 exaggerated.	 Whilst	 it	 is	 not	 ideal,	 most	 exporting	
companies	were	still	turning	a	sizable	profit	when	the	Yen	was	at	95	to	the	Dollar.	They	
are	still	comfortable	at	current	levels	and	will	continue	to	be	profitable	should	there	be	
further	devaluation.		


